HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Memorial Hall
at 7.30 p.m. on Tuesday 5th September 2017.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; Kirsty Kirkham; Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Heather Rodgers; Stuart Turner; Jennifer Wedgwood;

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); DDC Judith Twigg and Steve Wyatt (Assistant Clerk); Jo Wood (School Governor) (part) and David Graham representing the Bowling Club (part).


	092/17
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs.  James Shuttleworth; Rosie Olle; Pauline Whitney; DDD Cllr. Jean Monks and PCSO Anthony Boswell

	093/17
	
	There were variations in the order of business with agenda items 15.1 report of the School Governor, and 8 Report of the Recreation Committee being brought forward for convenience of those attending just for these items.

	094/17
	
	The Clerk and Assistant Clerk declared an interest in item 14.1 on the agenda.

	095/17
	
	Public Participation.

	095/17
	.1

	County Councillor Judith Twigg asked if HPC had any concerns she should raise with DCC. Councillors reported that vegetation on the A6187 cycleway needed to be cut back. There are trees on the bank so as well as mowing, the trees need to be cut back, and also the cuttings need to be cleared away as they pose a hazard to cyclists. Cllr. Twigg commented that DCC will not cut back hedges which are the responsibility of the landowner. Cllr Rodgers asked that for the areas where the verges are planted with daffodils the mowing could be delayed until the leaves had died back so the daffodils would grow again next year. Cllr. Twigg said she would ask that the mowing in Hathersage be delayed by a fortnight to facilitate this. Cllr. Gordon commended DCC for the discretionary treatment of the verges where orchids are growing which has helped maintain the bio-diversity.
Cllr Twigg has received a report from Isabel Mulligan regarding the parking review in Hathersage. This will be copied to the Transport Committee and reported on to full Council.

	095/17
	.2
	PCSO Anthony Boswell had sent a report that overnight on 3rd and 4th September vehicles were entered while parked on Moorland Road, The Dale and Cannon Fields. The police are asking vehicle owners to remember to remove valuables and make sure that they are secure at all times. Furthermore, asking members of the public to ring 101 if they see persons or vehicles acting suspiciously.

	095/17
	.4
	Jo Wood, Hathersage St Michael’s C of E Primary School Governor presented a report covering the school year September 2016 to July 2017 and a report of the Governors’ Buddy system. Paper copies of these reports are filed with these minutes. The Chair thanked Jo for her report and the successes at the school were noted and appreciated. Jo also asked for the support of the Parish Council in objecting to the proposed installation of a Telecommunications mast in such close proximity to the school. She made the point that parents had fears about the safety of the mast, and that the risk of parents deciding not to send their children to St Michael’s which was such a good school, simply because of the mast, was to the great detriment of the school and the community. The Planning Committee confirmed it had already put in strenuous objections to the proposed installation.
The Chair queried if the work to alleviate the flooding risk at the culvert on the school land had been carried out as agreed. It was noted that the work had started and was in hand. Jo Wood left the meeting following this item.

	095/17
	.5
	David Graham of the Bowling Club was asked if he had any comments to make under Public Participation. He explained that he was present to hear the outcome of the Recreation Committee’s decision about the access over the Bowling Club wall from Hillside, Back Lane.
The Recreation Committee Chair gave her report.

	096/17
	.1
	Recreation Committee minutes of the September meeting had been circulated earlier the same day. Not all Councillors had yet seen them. They are to be officially received at the 3rd October HPC meeting. 
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	096/17
	.2
	The Recreation Committee Chair summarised the key issues of the meeting. See Recreation Committee minutes for the details.

	096/17
	.3
	Bowling Club Wall. It was noted that The Bowling Club were mindful of the relationship with their neighbours and seeking an amicable settlement. It was noted that documentation recovered by the Recreation Committee confirmed there was no access agreement over the Bowling Club wall. It was also noted that HPC has Health & Safety concerns that no one should be climbing over a wall at risk to themselves and at risk of damaging the wall, when there is an alternative safe route to access the playing field which adds less than a minute to their journey. The Assistant Clerk will daft a response to The Bowling Club on which The Bowling Club can respond to the family to explain the legal position and the Parish Council’s concerns about safety and the formal notice that there is no permitted access over the Bowling Club wall. 

	
	
	David Graham representing the Bowling Club left the meeting at this point.

	097/17
	
	Minutes of the HPC meeting of 1st August 2017 had been circulated and were received, approved and signed by the Chair.

	097/17
	.1
	Matter arising – Flyer for fundraising for H4H as agreed at minute 082/17.3.  It was subsequently noted that the H4H group are holding a meeting to arrange targeted fundraising to local businesses for the landscaping elements of the new village centre. It was agreed that HPC would not to go ahead with the proposed flyer because it would be duplicating the efforts and not cost effective. 

	097/17
	.2
	Cllr Gordon will donate a sculpture for auction as a fundraising item towards the new village centre landscaping items. Cllrs were very appreciative of this generous donation.

	097/17
	.2
	Bin on Dore Lane. It was approved to purchase a new bin for Dore Lane. The Clerk to liaise with Village Caretaker to establish appropriate style of bin and arrange the purchase.

	098/17
	
	Finance

	098/17
	.1
	The Statement of Accounts had been circulated for review. The RFO reported that we will fall £20K + short of budget on Swimming Pool income. The bad weather has put us 10% down on last year’s daily admissions. There is still the DDDC money to draw on and some in reserve.

	098/17
	.2
	Accounts for payment as previously circulated were approved.  

	098/17
	.3
	Councillors Rodgers and Turner were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 3rd October 2017. Start time of 6.45 pm. They were also authorised to approve and pay wages and any urgent items between this and the 3rd October meeting. Clerk will send a reminder.

	098/17
	.5
	Banking arrangements. The RFO reported that no banks will take deposits from a Parish Council for more than a ½ % return. Banks do not have a category for Parish Council accounts. Therefore, the only option appears to be to spread the HPC deposit into High Street banks with a maximum of £85,000 into each account for financial security but at relatively little interest. This was noted and the RFO given authority to put in place.

	098/17
	.6
	Parish Room Lease. It was noted that the Parish Room lease expires in November. It was noted that a commercial rate had been approved for the Pool Café lease at the last review, and agreed that a similar approach be taken to the Parish Room review. The RFO suggested that Dave Jackson be asked for advice and guidance on this matter, given his knowledge and expertise. It was agreed that the RFO ask if Dave would be happy to be involved in the negotiation. It was agreed that Cllr. Mander be delegated to attend the meeting on behalf of HPC assuming Dave is in agreement. The current lease is £7,750 p.a. It was noted that the current lease provides for one parking space outside the Parish Room door, and this needs to be checked in view of the re-paving of the area and driving over the kerb.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed.)

	099/17
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	099/17
	
	Swimming Pool Committee minutes of 8th August meeting were received with no matters arising. See minutes for full details. The Chair gave a summary of key matters.

	099/17
	.1
	Work on the lift will start at low season. The refencing will also be completed.

	099/17
	.2
	The gutters on the solarium are leaking and Helen Bursak of Polysolar is organising a site visit for this to be resolved. The likely outcome is that Abbeycliffe will reseal as part of their finishing off commitment. 
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	099/17
	.3
	Cllr Wedgwood queried the arrangements for the maintenance of the Swimming Pool entrance garden. It was understood by HPC that this was now part of the Village Caretaker’s contract but Cllr Wedgwood said this didn’t look to have been followed through. This to be carried forward to the next Swimming Pool Committee agenda.

	099/17
	.4
	Cllr. Gordon reported that there has been a significant increase in campers at the North Lees Campsite and that these campers are attracted by the facility of Hathersage Swimming Pool. There is an opportunity to strengthen the link between the campsite and the pool to the benefit of both. This to be carried forward to the next Swimming Pool Committee agenda.

	100/17
	
	Planning Committee.  

	100/17
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 16th August 2017. The minutes were received. Please see the minutes for full details. The Chair of the Planning Committee gave a summary of business. The Chair particularly noted that the PC Clerk had written a very well-crafted response in objection to the Telecommunications mast installation. It was acknowledged that such installations are likely to go ahead as permitted development but that HPC had done its best to put a case for it not being located there.  

	101/17
	
	Report of the Amenities Committee and Heart 4 Hathersage Working Group.

	101/17
	.1
	Amenities Committee – Minutes H4H Working Group of 29th August 2017 were received. Cllr. Mander reported on key issues.

	101/17
	.2
	Putting in place satisfactory cleaning and opening arrangements for the new toilet block would be a key concern. A local employee would be ideal. This was noted.

	101/17
	.3
	The next meeting of the H4H group will be on 26th September 2017. The meeting will need a minute taker as the Secretary of the group Deanne Markham is away. Noted.

	101/17
	.4
	A Grand Opening of the new village centre was discussed with a possibility of a celebrity to perform the ceremony, combined with the turning on of the Christmas Lights. No decision was reached.

	102/17
	
	The Transport Committee had not met since the August HPC meeting. Cllr Wedgwood was able to advise that school children’s daily bus tickets to Sheffield are transferable between bus companies. 

	103/17
	
	Website Group – nothing to report.  Still looking into having a face book page.

	104/17
	
	Burial Ground – nothing to report. It was noted that the plots are filling up. There is no new information about possible new burial ground sites.

	105/17
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence. 

	105/17
	.1
	Resignation of Clerk.  The current Clerk, Allyson Jones will be finishing on 6th September 2017 after writing up the minutes to this meeting and issuing the agenda for the SPC meeting on 12th September.

	105/17
	.2
	The appointment of Steve Wyatt as Clerk to Hathersage Parish Council at SPC 19 for a 3-month probationary period was approved. Steve accepted the position. The RFO will issue a contract.

	105/17
	.3
	The handover arrangements are in hand. All files and keys have been handed over to the new Clerk. The new Clerk will take over the existing email address w.e.f. 7th September 2017. 

	105/17
	.4
	Councillor Vacancies – It was noted that there are still two Councillor vacancies to be filled.


	105/17
	.4
	Complaint from resident – fly-tipping at The Crofts. The letter of complaint was noted. The fly-tipping has been reported to PDNPA. The general littering complaint was noted, to be monitored.

	105/17
	.5
	There have been no expressions of interest in the Councillor Vacancies. HPC needs to promote more widely. Noted.

	
	
	Village Matters

	106/17
	.1
	CCTV. All parties have now signed the agreement. We now need to register with Data Protection – this is in hand. The Safer Neighbourhood Network Team are keen for us to promote this as a partnership with the SNT, Police and other community groups.

	106/17
	.2
	Blockage of access gate through wall close to Dennis Knoll plantation. The Clerk will write to the National Trust to let them know of the problem

	106/17
	.3
	Review of outdoor events and the role of PDNPA. The Clerk will write to PDNPA, also to Sarah Wilkes of Natural England, to establish what is currently in place. It was agreed that this should go onto the next agenda for the Hope Valley Liaison group meeting. Cllr Marsden will arrange this.
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	107/17
	.4
	Cllr Rodgers notified the meeting that the spring on the gate at the bottom of the playing field has broken again. The Clerk will arrange for the CMT team to deal with this.

	108/17
	
	Memorial Hall

	
	
	There has been no meeting of the Memorial Hall Management Committee since the August HPC meeting. It was noted that the Planning Application for improvements to the hall has been submitted. It was noted that the advice from Helena Stubbs was that HPC should lease the Memorial Hall to the Management Committee.

	109/17
	
	It was noted that DALC Circulars up to 08/2017 and all other relevant items had been circulated to Cllrs.  

	110/17
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 3rd October 2017 in the Main Hall. 

	111/17
	
	No further items were noted for the October agenda.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 9.20 pm.
Following the meeting the retiring Clerk was presented with a card and gifts from the Councillors in token of their esteem. The Chair spoke of how much her work had been appreciated and she would be missed. The Clerk gave thanks and wished the Parish Council and new Clerk the very best for their future endeavours.
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